

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commission
Wednesday, October 20, 2021, 4:00 pm
Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Owen Smith, Sandy Friede, William Creelman
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Sewer Assistant Chief Operator, Jim Moore

Sewer Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Chris Hood

Water Distribution Superintendent, Jonathan Carey

City Engineer, Jon-Eric White

  Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

1. Appointments/Customer Issues
None

2. Approval of Minutes

· Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any changes, questions, comments on the Minutes of Wednesday, September 22, 2021.  There were none.
Commissioner Tomasz all those in favor accepting the meeting minutes from September 22, 2021?
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes
3. Business Manager’s Report

Julie Spurr-Knight noted the following on the Business Manager’s Report:

· Meter:  We continue to reduce the amount of errors in the bill run.  Still have issues with running two sets of meters and it is a challenge.  Some of the meters installed in 2007 are now starting to age out and are not working.  I have been doing monthly analysis on accounts that are active and are receiving a bill under $100.  If a customer is only receiving a $50 bill they are just getting service charges.  We have the technology to view the house on a map and can see if there are cars parked in the driveway and it is an active house.  We have been able to identify a number of meters that aren’t working using this method and we replace them.  This is a good reason why we need to move forward with the meter replacement project which is proposed for FY23.
· Billing Software:  We went live on September 23rd.  There were a couple of bumps but overall the software is offering a lot of customer service.  Our goal is to reach as many as we can (at least 60%) with reverse notification by the winter.  Not only do we use the system for flushing and water notifications but we intend to use it on the DPS side for snow notifications and weather alerts as well.  Commissioner Friede asked if there was a service charge on credit cards.  Ms. Knight said yes there is a $4.95 service charge for the first $500.  I am working with invoice cloud to allow customers to make more than a $500 payment.  The customer can make subsequent payments but they will have to pay $4.95 for each of those payments over the $500.  But there always had been a service charge even with the previous software.  It’s dictated by the credit card company.  We just pass that on to the customer.  Commissioner Smith asked if that fee covers the merchant fees.  Ms. Knight said no $4.95 charged by JP Morgan it we simply pass the charge on to the customer.  With the ACH pay by check that is free however the City does incur a $.25 charge but we absorb that in the rate.  I get a report every day breaking out how people pay whether by phone, text, etc.  We had a blind person call today and thank us for being able to pay by phone.
· Flushing:  The increased communication greatly reduced calls.  Jon Carey and the guys out in the field have done a great job.
· Rate Study:  Working diligently with Environmental Partners and providing them all the information they need.  I have been working with them today regarding what should we be charging for our connection fees, what does the long term debt look like, when is it falling off, etc.  I gave them all that information in the first round but then I met with finance and they gave me some additional information and I gave it to them and hopefully we will be seeing a report soon.
· Procurement:  In the subsequent email were the contracts.  SCADA was awarded to Northeast System Controls.  The two lift stations and the closed circuit TV contracts were also included.  We have the ongoing emergency procurement of the sewer plant generator replacement which I believe you also received today from Chris Pratt.  The motor alone is the upwards of $140,000.  I’m sure Chris will be speaking about that in his report.  We are looking for a transfer to cover the cost of the generator replacement.  We are hoping for insurance coverage but we are not sure at this time. 
· Audit:  The city is engaged in annual external auditor.  We do this annually.  This will certify our free cash that should be coming in about the end of November.  We have strong retained earnings right now.
· Staff Vacancy:  Dawn Gettman’s last day was Friday, October 15th. We wish her the best.  The City will be posting the vacant position very soon.
· Consumption:  Ms. Knight shared her screen and referred everyone to the section with the red and green arrows showing the comparison between FY21 and FY22 and the percentage change.  We had the drought in FY21 and we were up 21% in both the September and October billing period.  The September billing was an 18% drop from last year and a 22% drop in October’s billing.  We are watching that very closely.  Referring the Consumption by Billing Period chart, Ms. Knight stated she squeezed that chart to show summer.  If you look at the purple columns versus the green you can see the big drops in consumption.  We did go up on the rates so hopefully that will help us out.  Hopefully the pandemic cases don’t pick up again because our next bill run is the commercial route and we don’t want that dropping off as it did last year with the pandemic.  We are keeping a very close eye on consumption.
· Budget Performance:  Currently the water budget is 39% expended.  The debt service is always a big driver because of the up-front payments.  Total revenue for the first quarter of this year is $1.5 million.  Our cash flow is in the negative as usual in the first quarter because the budget is based on all four quarters.  As you know the water division has been busy and has no problem spending money and getting work done.  The Sewer budget is 34% expended.  Total revenue is $2.1 million and the cash flow is in the negative but I see that leveling out in the next quarter.
4. Old/New Business
Introduction to Tighe & Bond:  Jon-Eric White stated this is the report that we have been working on for the last year and a half.  Tracy Adanski is the Project Manager and Chris Haker is an engineer that specializes in dams.  James Collins is their water guy.  To set the stage for the report, the City had two main documents that were prepared.  The 2002 document was the water works master plan.  The 2005 document was the Artichoke watershed protection plan.  Our resiliency group came to the conclusion that we need to update those two documents to address climate change resiliency.  We put it out to bid and as you know Tighe & Bond was awarded the bid.  Their scope is to update portions of the master plan and update the Artichoke watershed protection plan to address climate change.  Both of those documents were very descriptive.  Watershed protection is the same it has been forever.  The only thing climate change did was what we will talk about.  Everything else is standard in what we do.  Tighe & Bond helped out with forecasting future water demand, they looked at the yield and they have a summary of that.  They have a lot of information in the appendices for watershed protection, how we can revise regulations, they’ll talk about that.  Additional dam inspection was part of their scope of work.  They did a hydrological and hydraulic analysis of the dam because we wanted to find out what would it take for a breach to happen.  An H & H study is an integral part of a dam so this set the stage for that.  They evaluated a breach for the Lower Artichoke dam.  Their biggest task was their recommendations.  With those recommendations there are a few big capital improvements which they will talk about.
Commissioner Friede asked what the purpose of today is.  Is it just to go over the report?  Is it to have a conversation?  I did go through it and I have questions.  It looks like there are choices to be made.  What are you hoping to get out of today?  Mr. White replied this is a very upper level, very introduction because we will be here for four hours if we got into the weeds.  So Tracy is going to do the very high level.  I did ask for the dam guy, Chris and the water guy, James to attend just for a few questions but this is going to be going on for a long time.  Their scope is one fraction of the water division’s work effort.  This doesn’t get into treatment; it doesn’t get into stuff at the plant.  It is 30% of the whole thing.  We are going to be talking about this for many months.
Thank you for that intro Jon-Eric.  I’m Tracy Adanski.  I am a planner by trade and a Vice President here at Tighe & Bond and as Jon-Eric mentioned I am hear with Chris Haker and James Collins who can provide some input and expertise on their various disciplines.  Chris will be talking a bit more about the dams when we get there.  I am going to share my screen because we do have a presentation.  As Jon-Eric mentioned we could dive fairly deep into any one of these topics.  We are going to keep this pretty high level at this point so that you have a general overview of the effort that we’ve been conducting as part of this plan and then talk about some of the major recommendations that come out of it, specifically as it relates to resiliency of the system.  Jon-Eric has just gone over a brief overview of our scope but we started off looking at the water supply, watershed protection planning and then did a more intensive look at the dams.  What some of the risks are there and looked at where you are getting water from and how and then tied it all up into one plan that I think you all have copies of at this point.
A copy of the Presentation can be obtained on the City’s website or by request.
Questions and Answers:

Commissioner Friede asked if there was a standard recommendation for our capacity versus our projected usage.  Should we be at 80%?  Is there a number that we should be saying to hit this 2.75 gallons per day our capacity should be 1.2 times that or does that number not really exist?  Ms. Adanski said she might defer to James if he is available.  Mr. Collins said the number we typically use is about 1.15.

Commissioner Owens said he saw the projected use in 20 years versus our current source supply and Bartlett Spring is included in that which I understand is off in the interim because of PFAS.  If we could get that on line again I would say that is helpful but we are already looking at having a tight supply/demand and potentially if we start shutting off other water sources if they go bad.  Mr. White added that he does believe strongly that DEP will eventually address this.  Tracey I will take your opinion on that talking to the DEP folks.  Climate change, it truly does change everything.  A drought can happen any time.  If you do the math and we have so many millions of gallons of volume.  I already did the math and I can’t remember exactly how many days but we have a year and a quarter of water supply or something like that.  If you have a couple of years of no water, very little rain, it’s very simple math.  You’re going to lose all of your water.  So it would behoove DEP and nationally it should be EPA that municipalities should prepare for droughts.  I’m not familiar with DEP’s water drought protection plan—Tom and Tracey probably are.  I would say that we should be looking at 60% of our capacity because in any given year you might be in trouble.  Commissioner Owen replied he did not see a lot about addressing the tight parameters between consumption versus supply.  We are talking about a drought and maybe a well testing bad and having to shut down and that’s a significant problem we may face.
Mr. Cusick said one thing to consider is also your inter-municipal agreement with West Newbury.  There is some demand there that might give you a bit of wiggle room also.  I apologize, I don’t have the numbers in front of me but essentially the state looks at every 20 years our water withdrawal permit and they are looking at that now and they will be making adjustments down from what the existing permit is based on your usage.  You can always ask for more water based on your projections and your demand.  There is a little wiggle room but not a lot.  You are all making good points.  It’s not like we have this big margin that we can afford to do what we want with it.  When supplies start getting taxed because of water quality issues, that’s the issue we are talking about.  When you’ve got about a billion gallons worth of water available to us right now and you stretch that out over time like Jon-Eric was talking about but you start pulling sources off line that math becomes skewed.  Ms. Adanski responded to Tom’s point the permit renewal application that you have into Mass DEP is for 2.25 MGD over the course of the next 20 years.  Again this is all based on the crystal ball with respect to development.  Currently there is an agreement for providing up to 175,000 gallons per day to West Newbury.  Typically they are not taking that. If you look at it over an annual time frame, they’re probably about 75,000-80,000.  You’re probably close to the 175,000 gallons per day during the summer months.  Jon-Eric had one more comment for everyone.  Tighe & Bond asked us for our potential build out.  Tom met with Andy Port to get that information.  Andy Port at the time, many months ago, did the best he could.  We just got submitted a MINCO development for 95 units, not bedrooms, which could be two or three bedroom units on Route One in the transit district.  That was not on anyone’s radar.   The Common Pasture, Jerry Myette, he could sell that property and put in all kinds of stuff.  When we ask our planner for his crystal ball he did the best he could.  These developers, they get creative and they go vertical and we have to be careful.
Commissioner Jones had a question as it relates to the southerly section of the dam.  If you raise that you are going to raise the level of the water so you will expand the surface area of both Artichokes, right?  Mr. Haker said that is correct.  The idea here would be to not permanently raise the spillway up to the elevation 18.  So you are not having inside the Artichoke Reservoir for instanced up to elevation 18 and now you have a bigger reservoir.  The spillway would potentially stay the same elevation.  So under normal conditions it would look the same elevation as it is today.  However during storm events it has the potential to rise because you are allowing more water to be stored by raising the embankment.  So yes that is a concern.  Any elevations of 18 or below are potentially at risk of being flooded.  So that is the reason for potentially extending this southerly embankment to surround the well field to try to isolate it and protect it up to elevation 18.  Commissioner Smith had questions about elevation.  What is the flood stage elevation compared to the current earth embankment?  What are those two numbers now?  How close are they?  Mr. Haker replied the 100 year flood elevation is approximately elevation 12.  That is coincidentally about the elevation of the top of the embankment.  There are some areas that are lower than that, as low as 10-1/2.  Those could be filled.  It’s always good practice to have a level crest on the embankment so there aren’t low spots that could be susceptible to over topping at a lower elevation which the concentrates flows which could cut away through the embankment and cause a breach or failure of the embankment.  You want the embankment at a plus elevation.  Relatively speaking this wouldn’t be a large project to fill the entire embankment up to elevation 12.  Beyond that now you’re raising the entire embankment.  Let’s assume the embankment was at elevation 12, you are right at the 100 year elevation currently without any additional freeboard.  So if it’s just a little bit bigger than the 100 year elevation you’re over the top.  If there is any wave action which during these storms there is high winds which create wave action that now lap and over topping.  You always like to have a bit of extra freeboard.  Right now you can handle about a 100 year storm but it doesn’t account for any potential sea level rise or any perfect storm events where a couple of things are happening at the same time.  Commissioner Smith asked how much has the elevation changed for FEMA’s 100 year flood plan compared to the old one.  Mr. Haker said he does not know what the last FEMA map elevation was.  The thing with climate change is that you will always play catch up with it.  That we need enough data to enforce or cause a significant change yet we know its happening.  In my career just in New England I can probably count at least 10 areas that have experienced 100 year storm elevations and in some cases 500 year storm elevations.  It may not have happened in Newburyport in recent history but it is certainly happening throughout New England.  There is a regulatory requirement which you are more or less satisfying now from an off the dam safety perspective.  However the question is are you and like other municipalities considering resiliency and is just meeting the regulations enough.  In this case we would suggest no because from a regulatory perspective and more specific from the off the dam safety perspective the spillway design flood for this dam is only the 50 year storm.  Off the dam safety would say you just have to protect the dam from failing up to a 50 year storm.  That is all you are required to do from a regulatory standpoint.  However, if that is all you did you would run the risk of this backwater event from overtopping your spillway in the reverse direction in which case it would potentially bring contaminants into the reservoir.  You would be going above and beyond what is the regulatory requirement and that I think is appropriate in this case.  Commissioner Smith stated it sounds like the earth and embankments are our weakest link.  Mr. Haker replied there are a number of trees on the earth and embankments.  At a minimum you would want to remove the trees to reduce that hurricane risk.  Then the question is do you at that time then either leave it at the same elevation and maybe level it off to a consistent elevation say 12 or is it raised to provide additional capacity and protection under these potential storm surges and sea level rise conditions.  Commissioner Friede asked if this is breached and water gets into the reservoir, how long does it take to clean itself?  Jon-Eric White stated it depends on what kind of contamination it is.  Commissioner Friede said she is thinking it is a many year problem to clean it back out worst case.  Mr. Haker said this is not his area of expertise but it would depend on how much contamination, where is it located?  Is it on the surface and with additional rain would it flush more easily or if it is something that settles to the bottom would it require more circulation or potentially draining of the reservoir to remove it and then refill it.  Commissioner Smith asked if there was a massive storm surge coming from the Atlantic Ocean how likely is that to get a salt influx there.  Mr. Haker said there is potential for that to occur.  Commissioner Jones asked if the Merrimack was brackish all the way up to Haverhill.  Mr. Haker said he doesn’t think it goes that far but in this area it has the potential to be brackish.  Mr. White confirmed it was brackish up to Haverhill.  He said the answer to the other question about the salt water intrusion is Tighe & Bond did a breach analysis and they estimated below a 25 year storm, it would actually send salt water into our system.  Mr. Carey said he lives on the Merrimack and up past West Newbury, above the Artichoke and we have between 3 and 4 foot tides so it is definitely brackish. Commissioner Friede asked again how long would it take.  Mr. Haker said again it would depend on how severe the flooding is because Upper Artichoke isn’t that much taller than Lower Artichoke and 14 ½ is the elevation of the spillway at Upper Artichoke.  Again 100 year elevation is elevation 12 so hopefully Upper Artichoke would be okay.  But if water levels ever got to 14 ½ now it is not just limiting contamination to Lower Artichoke there is a potential to contaminate Upper Artichoke as well.  Mr. White corrected Mr. Haker saying 12.4 is at the Upper--14 ½ is just the overflow.  Commissioner Jones said that would tell me that whatever time it takes to clear it you would not be able to use either of those two Artichokes.  The Indian Hill Reservoir would be available if you could somehow get and that would be the thought of having a separate line.  Mr. Cusick said take into consideration the poor elevation of the existing pump station too.  He said you could build that wall up to 18 feet all day long your raw water station is below that.  Mr. Haker said either another separate berm would have to be around the pump station or you would have to flood proof the building which can also be done but you are right Tom you would absolutely have to address protecting the pump station as well.  Commissioner Tomasz stated we are worried about drought and brackish water getting into the Artichoke.  At this point wouldn’t it be worthwhile to also look into how we could treat this brackish water at the water plant since it some point we may have to draw from the Merrimack and we may have brackish water at the Artichokes.  Mr. Cusick replied Haverhill is not pulling directly from the Merrimack but they are transferring water to their reservoir system along the side of the Merrimack with a radio collector well so it is not actually water coming out of the Merrimack.  You have to look at whether it is membrane filtration.  I think the long solution would be a straw up to the Indian Hill and that was a recommendation 20 years ago in that report.  Even doing upgrades at the plant and we’ll be talking about that in the not too distant future.  What’s proposed at the plant right now for some sort of an upgrade to deal with taste and odor is not necessarily going to help with brackish water.  That being said it is a temporary condition.  You then have to look at what that means percentage wise how often is this going to happen and to Sandy’s point how long does it take to flush it out.  Do you shut the lower sections of the reservoir system down and pull from Indian Hill.  Eighty percent of your supply sits up at Indian Hill that to me seems to be from an operational standpoint gives you a lot of latitude in how you can try to work your way around this mitigation.  Commissioner Tomasz said we can’t get water from Groveland or Salisbury or Amesbury because they have the same problems.  If you look at 20, 30, 50 years down the road what is going to be a solution under these worst case scenarios?  Mr. Haker said there is an alternative to simply treat it.  Let it get backwatered and potentially get contaminated and then treating it.  One reason to consider doing what we are proposing here is because the existing dam requires some rehabilitation anyways so there’s some work that has to be done to the dam even if maintained at the current elevation.  Is there some cost efficiency in making improvements beyond keeping it at the current elevation potentially increasing its height to help to provide an additional level of protection as well?  Commissioner Tomasz said he is not saying we don’t do what you are proposing.  What I’m saying is in 40 years the waste water plant will probably be under water.  Is now the time we should be thinking about what we should be doing down the road?  Mr. Haker went on to say we talked about raising the embankment but what do we do about the spillway itself.  We can’t do sand bags for long term.  It’s a short term solution but long term I think you need something more robust and something that requires less handling and requires less labor to activate.  One option could be a crest gate which is shown on the top of the slide which is a dam we did in Connecticut.  So this would be something that is normally used for flood control where the gates are normally in the up position because they want more water for water supply but when a flood comes in they need to get the water out so it doesn’t overtop the dam so they lower the gates and allow more water to pass through.  In your case it would be the opposite.  Your gates are down to maintain the normal pool elevation or reservoir elevation but then if there is a backwater coming up to the dam then you could raise the gates to prevent the spillway from overtopping the reverse direction.  It would be a reverse application here but still effective.  Another alternative that Jon-Eric brought to my attention and it’s a very clever idea and I give him full credit.  A similar scenario to Indian Hill could be used where in the bottom photo and you have this relatively small intake structure. That could be set at the same elevation as the current reservoir and then the current spillway could be raised permanently.  The concrete intake structure could be raised to elevation 18 or so to provide that barrier but under normal conditions relatively small storm events water is just going through that intake structure that you have at Indian Hill.  It would be a new structure that would be installed.  That could maintain the normal flow elevation and then if water levels rises either from flows coming down from the Artichoke in a normal direction or a backwater scenario you have a higher dam that could be a barrier in between.  It’s another option that could be utilized.  Commissioner Jones said if you did that you could take that spillway and make it taller if you wanted more water too.  If we are looking at a need for additional flow, looking at climate change and other occurrences wouldn’t that also afford you that option?  Mr. Haker said you could.  Those are what I described as two extremes.  You could either raise the spillway permanently up to elevation 18 and allow the reservoir to fill up to 18 and be at 18 at all times or you can do these methods that I am showing you here or it could be something in between.  You could establish the spillway or intake structure to whatever elevation you want if you want to have more water on an everyday basis so you are permanently raising the reservoir elevation and having more water.  I will point out from a permanent perspective that is a very complicated, not saying it can’t be done but that will add a lot more permanent complexity to the project which maybe it’s worth doing.  I’m not saying it’s not but that is something we all have to understand and consider.  With any major dam rehabilitation project and with some of the issues we are going to be in some pretty heavy permitting anyway but that might take it to yet another level.  Mr. Cusick said he thinks the existing dam already has a drain in it.  Mr. Haker said there is but it has a lower elevation.  Could that be potentially used to build this new structure and tie into that outlet, yes potentially?  We haven’t run the hydraulic numbers yet but I am anticipating that the structure might have to be bigger than what you have at Indian Hill.  Depending on what the normal elevation is, let’s say for now it’s going to be maintained at its current elevation at 8.75.  You don’t want to have such a small intake structure that under a five years or ten year events you’re getting increased flooding on the upstream side of the dam.  Particularly West Newbury’s well field.  You don’t want that flooding out every 5 – 10 years because you have such a small opening.  You want to make that opening large enough that under smaller storms you are not significantly rising upstream water elevation.  We would have to run some numbers and that’s fairly easy to do but I just don’t want you think that the same size structure at Indian Hill could be placed at the Lower Artichoke.  It might be the same concept but it might be a bigger structure.  Mr. Cusick said this might be an unfair question but why do you think they put that drain in way back then.  Do you think they put that in to drain the lower?  Mr. Haker responded absolutely.  Every dam per regulation is required to have the means to drain the impoundment.  And that’s purely from a dam safety perspective.  To a lesser extent maintenance as well.  If you wanted to drain the reservoir a couple of feet so you could do some concrete repairs on the spillway for instance you would have a way to do that rather than pump it out or putting syphons in and so forth.  So you often see what’s called low level outlets at dams.  That’s why it’s there, to drain the impoundment in an emergency situation.  And when I say emergency I’m not talking about a storm event because often times the capacity of these low level outlets is so small compared to the spillway structure that sure you can open it and it might help a little bit but it might be negligible/trivial.  It can’t hurt to open those during a storm but it’s not really where you’re getting hydraulic capacity.  You might drain it in an emergency situation on a day like today.  It’s not raining but you go out to the dam and you see water pouring out of the earth and embankment where it shouldn’t be and you’re concerned that the inside of the embankment might blow out so you open up the low level outlet and drain out the reservoir to take the pressure off of the dam.  So those are the reasons why you have low level outlets.  Mr. Cusick asked if that could help with any backwater event.  If we are talking about how long it would take to get that water out of there.  If you had a way to open that up and drain it and flush it right.  Mr. Haker said absolutely.  Mr. Cusick said the downside to that is we only have one intake.  If there was an intake at the Upper which there was at one point that would obviously make a significant difference on how you operate those two supplies.  Mr. Haker said to Sandy’s question of how long it would take it to some extent it depends on how cooperative Mother Nature is.  If you had to drain the reservoir and flush it all out how quickly will Mother Nature rain on the watershed to help replenish it and depending on what time of year and your water usage?  It is hard to predict.  Those are things you would have to consider in terms of how quickly it would return.  Mr. Cusick said we would be using the Upper because the Upper has the same capacity if you were to open that up and send water down there.  Mr. Haker said it makes a lot of sense to have a supply line directly from Indian Hill no matter what happens with these dams.  Commissioner Smith said if we are doing proposed resiliency projects and we are going to assemble something based off of this report we integrate this raw water line from Indian Hill because one it’s a redundant intake for us and we could actually protect the sustainability of the water source if we are doing work on the earth of embankments.  Say there is a construction failure and we have an event where the water level drops and we lose 80%.  To me this is good engineering practice to make this somewhat fail safe is to integrate that raw water line as part of the construction phase and make that the first step in the project.  

Mr. Haker said with that it is a great segway to Tracy to talk about the raw water intake.  Ms. Adamski continued on with the slide presentation.
Mr. White thanked Tracy for the presentation.  He stated for the Commission that he is focused on resiliency but whenever I come up with a proposal its not to totally protect the year 2100 it’s to set the foundation so that when we go to do future projects we have less to do.  With my civil engineer simple mind of earthworks if we choose as a group to raise the dam then my vote will generally always be bring in the earth now, adjust the water level the way Chris recommends, whatever technique you do, but the earthworks is what I feel needs to be done now.  The raw water line, Tom needs it.  You have to have that from Indian Hill and you have to have it now.  Mr. White said he is a heavy proponent of whatever we do let’s do it right.  Commissioner Smith said that is what he said earlier about the earth and embankments when I was asking about the flood stages-then versus now and then tomorrow.  It seems like they are changing more rapidly as time goes on.  If we are going to do this and work on the raw water transmission main I think that should be a package and spend all that money it is just a minimal cost to get some more earth a build this a few feet higher to be on the safe side.  Commissioner Jones’ thought is yes you have to start doing it now because we had the scare with the algae bloom a year or so ago and that could reoccur at any time.  The high water levels could do the same thing at any time.  If we don’t start acting now it will hit us like Katrina did and there won’t be any water and you won’t have any recourse.  We have water up at Indian Hill but you can’t use it.  I think we have to start acting on some of this and whatever makes the most sense.  If protecting the water supply and resiliency as well it seems to me the dam is a no brainer.  You raise the dam and then think about whether you raise the entire level of the pond to get more water for future use or not but you have to have that higher dam or it useless anyway.   Now we have to convince all the regulatory agencies and the various communities with the funds to do it.  There are two things that have to happen.  The connection to Indian Hill and more height on the dam.  That will not be inexpensive obviously.  Mr. Cusick said he will be giving the Commissioners some information on the Water Treatment Plant and it’s a big number.  It’s all part of it.  The disclaimer at the beginning of the presentation said it does not include the Water Treatment Plant.  Be aware that those numbers are fairly large.  There are things currently that still need to happen with this and that is some Treatment Plant work.  No matter what we do it doesn’t take care of the PFAS issues.  I feel a phased in approach is probably going to be the way to look at it depending on the appetite for bonded debt.  I’m getting updated numbers that are north of $30 million for the Water Treatment Plant.  Commissioner Freide feels the Commission needs to look at where the City can get more water.  Commissioner Tomasz stated everyone is probably putting their dibs in on the American Rescue Plan monies that the City is getting.  We may want to try to allocate some of that to at least start some of this work.  We are also going to need a plan for what we can reasonably afford moving forward on these projects.   Mr. Furnari stated the Department has been talking to the Mayor about that also.  That money is going to be available to us for infrastructure work.  Commissioner Tomasz asked how much money.  Mr. Furnari said he believes the City is going to receive $2.73 million at one drop and the total is $5.5 million that the City is going to get.  Ms. Knight stated she attended a finance committee meeting today and we did touch base on that $5.5 million.  The Mayor has been meeting with Tom and AECOM and she plans on pushing it forward aggressively before she leaves office in January.  Mr. White stated that the Commission just heard a presentation on part of it.  Tom just gave you a scare of $30 million for the Water Treatment Plant.  We have talked about this over the past year and I think this would be an appropriate time to remind everyone.  This is a very daunting task.  I am not a water guy.  I can help out with the watershed protection.  We have MS4 permits that we have to comply with and I can help out with that with utilizing Nick Federico.  For a lot of it we need to hire watershed people.  The City has to think about putting together a committee and consider hiring the old fashioned outfit that would oversee everything.  Metcalf and Eddy doing the lead design engineering for the Boston Harbor clean-up.  I’m not trying to sound like it is that big of a project but there are plenty of firms that could pull all of our resources together because Tom’s thinking is what his experience is.  It’s water treatment.  He’s got some watershed protection.  I’m not trying to take away from what he knows.  Everyone has a little bit of everything.  We need someone to oversee everything and pull all these departments together.  That is my recommendation.  I don’t know how to achieve it.  I think it would be putting out to bid an owner’s project manager and oversee it for 10 years.  It would be like having our engineering consultant on call for the life of the system.  We could start with AECOM who would probably put in a bid and they would be the preferred one.  Commissioner Smith agreed and said we talked about this last meeting.  AECOM does this type of work-construction management and construction oversight on all kinds of projects.  They would be qualified to do that but it would come at an expensive price.  The water rates that we have are designed to operate the system and we are getting into this encompassing scope of resiliency I’d like to see an appropriation come from the City on this.  Should this be completely weighed on the backs of the rate payers?  We do have a stake in it but this is more of a master plan for the City’s infrastructure and I think an appropriation or some support from the tax base whether they can get grants or whatever.  That should be explored.  That would be a very good investment to pay for itself especially if we start adding them to write grants for us.  The cost is concerning.  Mr. White said the reason he is bringing it up is right away we went into going after grants, right away we went after what’s the Mayor doing, right away we went into let’s do $2 million here $2 million there.  If we do all these piecemeal incorrectly without putting everything together then Tom might end up with a system that isn’t compatible with what our overall future vision is or we might have to rip something up that we just built because we weren’t  thinking properly.  My vote in a perfect world is getting someone that can be educated real soon and do the overall master plan and stay on top of it.  That way when we go after the subcomponent projects they aren’t wasteful.  Commissioner Smith said put it in a package.  Raw water line and dam safety are two related topics.  We need that type of thinking when we are putting costs to these things and really to justify it.  We really need to explore how we are going to pay for too.  The rate payers are paying for it but the Town of Newbury benefits from a lot of our engineering work and here I am as a tax payer, my property taxes are paying your salary Jon-Eric and you’re spending your time doing work that benefits another municipality.  How do we make this fair for everyone and get the best value for our dollar.  Commission Tomasz said what’s probably going to happen is in the good old days we had control over the rates and control over the capital expenditures.  That has now been transferred pretty much to the City Council.  I would say moving forward they are going to have final say in both of those—capital and what the rates are.  Commissioner Smith said he wonders how all the other towns feel about having an unelected base making those decisions for them.  Here you are having the majority of the population in the Town of Newbury affected by a city council they don’t even vote for.  Commissioner Jones said much of our protection source for the water supply is in West Newbury; the wells are in West Newbury that is endangered as well by this.  They need to be part of that and the staffing issue is the biggest issue in trying to get them to even talk to us.  They don’t have the people.  That has to be in this equation or we are going to run into that brick wall again.  I don’t think they are fighting it because they don’t want it they just don’t have the resources to handle it.  
Commissioner Jones wanted to say thank you and nice job to Tracy and the Tighes & Bond folks and for starting the conversion.  Ms. Adan ski said thank you for your time and interest.  This is an important topic for you.  Mr. White said thank you and good job to Tracy, Chris and James
5. DPS Operations Report:

Jon-Eric White noted the following on the Engineering report;

Jon-Eric had nothing more to report.
David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;

Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· You can see our lineal feet we did in September-29636.
· Did get the National Water Main Cleaning Co. was awarded the cleaning of the main.  You got the paperwork for the price that is going to be paid.  I have a meeting with them tomorrow morning.  I want that done before winter.

· New muffin monster purchased and it’s been installed.  My guys did the installation and everything is running well.  Kevin Lewis is my supervisor and has done a great job, very professional and I’m very satisfied with his work.  

· Phillips Drive  area has been all CCTV’d for the drain project to see what the piping was before and I’ll do another after the project is done just to see if there is any type of movement in the pipe or any problems after.  The sewer lines in that area look good.
Plum Island Maintenance:

· There is quite a lot of work being done on the Island which I will report on at our next meeting.
· We lost George Cormier who went to the Highway Department.

Commissioner Jones asked what a muffin monster is.  Mr. Shaw replied it is a grinder.  When the sewerage comes into the wet well it grinds all the paper and all the other things flushed before it goes into the pumps.  

Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant report;

Reservoirs/GW sources:   
· Reservoirs are 100% full 
· Chris Hood has done a great job addressing some of the watershed protection issues ground level.  Put up a fence at the Upper Artichoke around the valve pit due to vandalism.
· Placed Jersey barriers at the Lower Artichoke dam as a result of everyone meeting there and discussing all the work that needed to be done.  Got some stone for the immediate mitigation process for setting the foundation for the sand bags in case we had a backwater event.  Got 900 tons of stone for emergency.
· Cut back work around the Lower Artichoke.
· Ramps for made for Upper Artichoke to be able to get the boat in and out.
· Dave Zink the City Electrician put a stock list together.  The Lower Artichoke stone foundation will probably happen in the spring or maybe earlier.  I’d like to put a probe on the downstream side of that dam so we can monitor the tides so we can get some real data and trend it in our SCADA system.
Operations:

· Met with MVPC for GIS work regarding PFAS monitoring and other monitoring at the reservoirs. 
· Still working with AECOM to collect another round of exploratory PFAS samples at Bartlett Pond.  Pete King put together a graph showing the PFAS levels which was emailed separately this afternoon.  It shows where the levels were when we first started testing and Bartlett Pond is really the culprit.  Since we turned the pond off you can see what that blending scenario as done.  Even in the worst case scenario when we’re blending the water we are still below the MCL.  I know from public perception it doesn’t necessarily help but I want you to be able to understand it when you are looking at the data.  That changes quite a bit when we turn off Bartlett Pond.  Mr. Cusick responded to Commissioner Jones’ question by saying initially we had to test all of the sources.  We did that.  DEP has told us we need to do monthly testing at the water treatment plant which includes Well #1 and quarterly testing on Well #2.  Those are our two entry points.  
· Lead and copper sampling is complete.  People have been mailed their results.  We are in good standing.  No detect for lead and copper was really low.

· Staff assisting with the night time flushing.  Everyone’s been short staff so thanks to every department for stepping in to help out.
Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Pretreatment:

· Fog program is ongoing.

· As of yesterday and today Mr. Cronin participated in the pretreatment compliance inspection via ZOOM that will hopefully be wrapped up tomorrow.  Shout out to Adrienne for scanning several hundred pages of inspections and sampling results that we transmitted to EPA. We don’t anticipate anything major coming from that.

Operations:
· As you can see the plant data is very good.  Performance has been excellent.  Maintained 94% efficiency.  Removal efficiency through the plant has been great through the summer.
· Plum Island bioxide system which is our chemical system that we use for the mitigation of hydrogen sulfide and organic acid production through that long force main.  We had issues with the pump.  Steve, Matt and Jim evaluated the system and found we had a mechanical issue and were able to remediate the problem.  We should be fine in terms of odor control and organic acid production coming from P.I.  
· Normal operations, switching tanks, getting ready for winter, etc.

· The generator replacement.  I did send out an email to you today on the generator replacement.  I got an official cost of the generator replacement.  The generator engine is $137,000.  We issued that purchase order on September 16th.  It was supposed to be here in three weeks but we should see it hopefully in the next week or so.  It will be shipped to Auburn, NH to Power-Up Generator Service Inc. which is where our old generator is now.  It will be mated with the old radiator, etc. and once completed will be brought back to our facility and we will get rid of the rental generator.  So $137,000 is the purchase price for a brand new Mitsubishi engine.  There will be some additional upcharge that does not include shipping or installation.  We have to date a little over $41,293.75 in charges for the rental generator, troubleshooting, mobilization, etc.  At current what has been paid out of pocket is $178,293.75 so far.  I would request that the Commission approve to transfer from the Enterprise Fund $178,293.75 to our operating budget to offset that expense for the generator replacement costs directly as well as the expenses that we incurred so far to date.  
· Mr. Pratt stated he is pursuing reimbursement through insurance.  He is dealing with MIAA who punted the ball to Liberty Mutual who is their mechanical failure division.  An engineering company is also involved.  There is hope that we will be able to recover some of the expense with insurance.

Commissioner Tomasz asked for a motion.  Commissioner Jones made the motion.  Commissioner Friede seconded the motion.
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

6. Warrant Signing:

· Commissioner Tomasz stated we have a document dated October 20, 2021 for bills payable related to water and sewer-12 items.  Any discussion or questions on any of those?   There were none.
Commissioner Tomasz, all those in favor of approving those.  
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes
7. Next Meeting

· November 17, 2021 at 4:00 pm.
Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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